
  

 

 Joanne Roney OBE 

Chief Executive 
Telephone: 0161 234 3006 
j.roney@manchester.gov.uk 
PO Box 532, Town Hall 
Extension, Manchester 
M60 2LA 

 
Tuesday, 6 July 2021 

 
Dear Councillor / Honorary Alderman, 

 
Meeting of the Council – Wednesday, 14th July, 2021 
 
A summons was issued on Tuesday, 6 July 2021 for meeting of the Council which will be 
held at 10.00 am on Wednesday, 14th July, 2021, in Exchange Hall, Manchester Central 
Convention Centre, Windmill Street, Manchester, M2 3GX. 
 
The following items marked as ‘to follow’ on the summons are now enclosed. 
 

 
8.   Proceedings of Committee 

Constitutional & Nomination Committee 13 July 2021  
Health & Wellbeing Board  7 July 2021 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Pages 
3 - 10 

Public Document Pack



Council 

 

 

 
 

Yours faithfully, 

 
Joanne Roney OBE 
Chief Executive 
 

 

 
Councillors:- 
 
T Judge (Chair), Abdullatif, Akbar, Azra Ali, Ahmed Ali, Nasrin Ali, Sameem Ali, 
Shaukat Ali, Alijah, Andrews, Appleby, Baker-Smith, Bano, Battle, Bayunu, Bridges, Butt, 
Chambers, Chohan, Clay, Collins, Connolly, Cooley, Craig, Curley, M Dar, Y Dar, Davies, 
Doswell, Douglas, Evans, Farrell, Flanagan, Foley, Green, Grimshaw, Hacking, Hassan, 
Hewitson, Hilal, Hitchen, Holt, Hughes, Hussain, Hutchinson, Igbon, Ilyas, Jeavons, Johns, 
S Judge, Kamal, Karney, Kirkpatrick, Lanchbury, Leech, Leese, J Lovecy, Ludford, Lynch, 
Lyons, McHale, Midgley, Mary Monaghan, Moore, Newman, Noor, Nunney, B Priest, 
H Priest, Rahman, Raikes, Rawlins, Rawson, Razaq, Reeves, Reid, Riasat, Richards, 
Robinson, Rowles, Russell, Sadler, M Sharif Mahamed, Sheikh, Shilton Godwin, 
A Simcock, Stanton, Stogia, Strong, Taylor, Wheeler, Whiston, White, Wills, Wilson and 
Wright 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Further Information 

For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact the Committee Officer:  
 
 Andrew Woods 
 Tel: 0161 234 3011 
 Email: andrew.woods@manchester.gov.uk 
 
This agenda was issued on Tuesday, 13 July 2021 by the Governance and Scrutiny 
Support Unit, Manchester City Council, Level 3, Town Hall Extension (Lloyd Street 
Elevation), Manchester M60 2LA 
 



Manchester City Council  Minutes 
Constitutional and Nomination Committee  13 July 2021 

Constitutional and Nomination Committee 
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 13 July 2021 
 
Present:  
Councillor Karney – in the Chair 
Councillors Curley and Lanchbury 
 
 
CN/21/14 Minutes  
 
Decision 
 
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 18 May 2021 as a correct record.  
 
 
CN/21/15 Membership of Council Committees 
 
Decisions 
 
1. To recommend the Council to make the following changes in appointments to 

Committees and Boards of the Council. 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBER APPOINTED MEMBER REMOVED 

Economy Scrutiny  Councillor Shilton-Godwin  

Resources and 
Governance Scrutiny 

Councillor Andrews 
Councillor Hacking 
Councillor Wright 

 

Health Scrutiny Councillor Douglas Councillor Hassan 

Children and Young 
People Scrutiny 

Councillor Cooley 
Councillor Foley 
Councillor Sadler 

 

Audit  Councillor Hitchen  

Employee Appeals 
Committee 

Councillor Cooley 
Councillor Shilton-Godwin 
Councillor Wheeler 

 

 
2. To recommend the Council make appointments in accordance with the revised 

membership of the Health and Wellbeing Board, as follows: 
 

• Leader of the Council (Chair) – Councillor Leese 

• Executive Member Health and Care (Deputy Chair) – Councillor Midgley 

• Deputy Leader of the Council – Councillor Craig 

• Executive Member for Children’s Services - Councillor Bridges 

• Chair, Manchester Health and Care Commissioning (MHCC) – Dr Ruth Bromley 

• Chair, Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (MFT) – Kathy 
Cowell 

• Chair, Greater Manchester Mental Health Foundation Trust (GMMHT) – Rupert 
Nichols 
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Manchester City Council  Minutes 
Constitutional and Nomination Committee  13 July 2021 

• Chair, Healthwatch – Vicky Szulist 

• VCS nominated representative – Mike Wild 

• Director of Public Health – David Regan 

• Director of Adult Social Services – Bernadette Enright 

• Director of Children’s Services – Paul Marshall 

• The Local Care Organisation – Katy Calvin Thomas   

• Primary Care representative – Local Primary Care Committee - Dr Tracey Vell 

• The Manchester GP Forum 
o Dr Murugesan Raja* 
o Dr Geeta Wadhwa* 
o Dr Doug Jeffrey* 
(*Dr Denis Colligan and Dr Shabbir Ahmad to act as deputy, as required) 

 
3. To recommend Council to appoint Councillor Butt as an Assistant Executive 

Member. 
 
 
CN/21/16 Appointments to Joint Authorities and Joint Committees 
 
Decisions 
 

1. To recommend the Council to make the following changes in appointments to the 
membership of GM bodies and committees and other external bodies. 

 

COMMITTEE MEMBER APPOINTED MEMBER REMOVED 

Manchester Port 
Authority 

Councillor Evans  

GM Transport 
Committee 
(substitute for 
Councillor Taylor) 

Councillor Noor  
 

Councillor Connolly 

GM Culture and Social 
Impact Fund 
Committee 

Councillor Whiston  

Manchester Airport 
Consultative 
Committee 

Councillors Baker-Smith 
Councillor Whiston 

Councillor Rawlins 
Alderman Keith 
Whitmore 

 
CN/21/17 Co-opted Membership of Children and Young People Scrutiny 

Committee 
 
The Committee considered a report of the City Solicitor on proposed changes to the  
the co-opted membership of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee. 
 
Decisions 
 
The Council is recommended make changes to the co-opted membership of the 
Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee as follows: 
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Manchester City Council  Minutes 
Constitutional and Nomination Committee  13 July 2021 

1. To remove the following individuals as co-opted members as they are no longer 
representatives of the associated bodies: 
 
 • Parent Governor Representative – Ms Zaneta Stepan  
 • Parent Governor Representative – Mr Ade Arogundade  
 • Primary Sector Teacher Representative – Mr Russell Lammas 
 

2. To re-appoint Ms Zainab Derraz as a Parent Governor Representative and to note 
that the term of office of Ms Derraz is for two years which commenced 29 
November 2019 and expires on 28 November 2021. 

 
3. To re-appoint Mr Liam Duffy as Teacher Representative and to note that the term 

of office of Mr Duffy will expire on 30 November 2021.  
 
4. To re-appoint Mr Walid Omara as Parent Governor Representative and note that 

the term of office for Mr Walid Omara will expire on 2 February 2023.  
 
5. To agree the appointment of Ms Julie Miles as Faith Representative for the 

Diocese of Salford. 
 
CN/21/17 Terms of Office of the Independent Members of the Standards 

Committee and the Independent Persons 
 
Consideration was given to the report of the City Solicitor and Monitoring Officer for 
the extension the terms of office of the two independent co-opted members of the 
Standards Committee and the Council’s two Independent Persons. 
 
Decision 
 
To recommend that Council extend the terms of office of Nicolē Jackson & Geoff 
Linnell (the two independent co-opted members of the Standards Committee) and 
Alan Eastwood & Sarah Beswick (the Council’s two Independent Persons) for one 
year commencing on 18 November 2021. 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Health and Wellbeing Board 7 July 2021 

 

Health and Wellbeing Board 
 
Minutes of the meeting held on 7 July 2021 
 
 
Present:  
Councillor Midgley, Executive Member for Adults Health and Wellbeing (Chair) 
David Regan, Director of Public Health 
Rupert Nichols, Chair, Greater Manchester Mental Health NHS Foundation Trust 
Dr Geeta Wadhwa, GP Member (South) Manchester Health and Care Commissioning 
Bernadette Enright, Director of Adult Social Services 
Paul Marshall, Strategic Director of Children’s Services 
Dr Murugesan Raja, GP Member (North) MHCC 
 
Apologies: 
Councillor Leese, Leader of the Council 
Councillor Bridges, Executive Member for Children and Schools Services 
Kathy Cowell, Chair, Manchester University NHS Foundation Trust 
Dr Doug Jeffrey, (South) Primary Care Manchester Partnership 
Dr Ruth Bromley, Chair Manchester Health and Care Commissioning 
Dr Denis Colligan, GP Member (North) Manchester Health and Care Commissioning 
Michael Luger, Chair of the Northern Care Alliance 
Dr Tracey Vell, Primary Care representative - Local Medical Committee 
Katy Calvin-Thomas, Manchester Local Care Organisation 
Vicky Szulist, Chair, Healthwatch 
Dr Manisha Kumar, Medical Director, MHCC 
 
Also in attendance: 
Helen Ibbott, Manchester Local Care Organisation 
 
HWB/21/15 Chair 
 
Councillor Midgley Chaired the meeting, in the absence of Councillor Leese. 
 
HWB/21/16  Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 8 June 2021 were submitted for approval. 
 
Councillor Midgley reported that the review of the Health and Wellbeing Board was 
ongoing and a revised membership of the Board would be submitted to the 
Constitutional and Nomination Committee for consideration on 13 July 2021. In 
addition, arrangements for planning a programme of work for the rest of the year 
were in place.  
 
Decision 
 
To agree as a correct record, the minutes of the meeting of the Health and Wellbeing 
Board held on 8 June 2021. 
 
HWB/21/17  COVID-19 Update and Manchester Enhanced Area Action Plan 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Health and Wellbeing Board 7 July 2021 

 

The Director of Public Health and Medical Director, Manchester Health and Care 
Commissioning submitted a report that made reference to the action taken on 8 June 
2021, where Manchester along with the rest of Greater Manchester and parts of 
Lancashire were designated as an ‘enhanced response area’. Manchester has since 
developed and implemented the local area action plan.  
 
The Director of Public Health provided an update on the implementation of the Plan 
which runs up to the 19 July. The priority workstream in the Plan is the Targeted 
Vaccination Drive. The Medical Director, Manchester Health and Care 
Commissioning was unable to attend the meeting and, in her absence, the Director of 
Public Health provided the update on the vaccination drive work and the wider roll out 
of the Citywide Vaccination Programme. A presentation was also provided. 
 
The Board was informed that from the projections made on the rates of infection, it 
was highly likely that infection rates would rise nationally in the next month due to the 
high transmissibility of the delta variant. The latest number of infections, to date, in 
Manchester is 534 per 100,000 and this is the 12th highest in England. The infection 
rate across Greater Manchester is changing constantly due to the volatile nature of 
the virus. The Board was informed that nationally a third wave was happening, 
however, from the data on rates of infection the north west of England is in a fourth 
wave. The point was made that although the number of cases per 100,000 is 
showing signs of slowing down, it is still important continue with vaccinations as well 
working to dispel a belief that catching covid was acceptable. Not enough information 
is held on the impact of ‘long covid’ and how the infection may impact on young 
people’s health. The links in number of hospitalisations requiring critical care and 
related mortality is not rising in line with the infection rates. 
 
The work within the eight priority wards in Manchester has produced a positive 
impact in those areas of the city. The data on current transmission rates indicate that 
there is an increase in the high school and primary school age groups. This has had 
a negative impact on school attendance across schools in the city. The data has also 
shown the positive impact of engagement work within the Black African and 
Bangladesh communities and informed where focus needs to be targeted to increase 
engagement in younger age groups. 
 
The data on rates of serious illness and mortality has demonstrated a break in the 
link when comparing 2020 to 2021. The Board was reminded that the Marmot 
Review – Health Equity in England, had highlighted that over the past year 
Manchester had lost 3.1 years of male life expectancy and 1.9 years of female life 
expectancy.  
 
The Director of Adult Social Services addressed the Board in reference to adult care 
arrangements. The Board was advised that in 2020 the Manchester Strategic Care 
Homes Board was established that brought together partners from across the sectors 
to focus work streams to protect adults living in care homes. A report would be 
submitted to the next meeting of the Board in September to highlight the work 
undertaken during this period and the positive impact this had mortality rates.  
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Health and Wellbeing Board 7 July 2021 

 

Reference was made to the Manchester Enhanced Area Action Plan and the 
additional support that has been provided in the administration and provision of the 
vaccine and testing provision. 
 
The Strategic Director of Children’s Services also addressed the meeting and 
referred to the impact of the pandemic on schools, in particular the numbers of pupils 
not in school due to isolation or a positive test (13% of pupils across the city (10500 
pupils)). With reference to the Education Minister’s recent announcement, the current 
school measures will remain in place until the end of the summer school term. A new 
testing arrangement and programme will come into effect in the Autumn term where 
isolation would no longer be required unless a test is positive. Also, work would 
continue to provide a vaccine when a person becomes eligible to receive it. Guidance 
will be reviewed and issued to schools to ensure they are safe places to work and 
study. Reference was made the important links with health service partners that have 
developed during this time which has been vital. 
 
The Chair invited questions from members of the Board. 
 
A member recognised the work that has taken place and how important this has been 
and thanked the all the partners that have been involved. Reference was made to the 
importance of challenging perceptions of catching covid and the need to continue the 
process of vaccination. Officers were asked in reference to the uptake in 2021 and 
the level of mortality, if the mortality rate is related to covid or delayed presentation 
by the individual or another reason. 
 
The Director of Public Health undertook to provide data o members of the Board 
once the analysis is completed.  
 
The Chair acknowledged the work of all partners and the important issues raised and 
referred to the importance of continuing to push forward the programme of working 
with residents and the strong message that vaccination reduces infection. 
 
The Director of Public Health provided a presentation on the Vaccination Programme. 
It was reported that the number of first vaccine doses given to date is currently 
337186 and the number of second doses is 221087 across the city. The vaccine 
provided across Manchester at multiple sites making access very easy and 
convenient with all over 18s being eligible to receive it. The Board was reminded that 
under 25 year olds make up almost 50% of the city’s population, which is a higher 
percentage than the average in England. The targeted provision of the vaccine is the 
next stage of the programme as part of the push to engage as many of the 
population as possible. The engagement has provided useful data, in particular 
information on the numbers of international students arriving in the city and 
accessing homeless people. The presentation provided details on the uptake of the 
vaccine and the breakdown in categories such as age, gender, ethnicity and related 
health conditions. The importance of ensuring that both doses are taken is the 
message to all residents in order to provide the best protection from the virus. 
 
The Chair invited questions from members of the Board. 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Health and Wellbeing Board 7 July 2021 

 

A member of the Board made the point that the success of the vaccination 
programme has implications for the NHS with every covid related hospital admission 
reducing the availability of beds for other admissions. Service areas such as A&E 
and mental health services are being impacted upon and the approach of the winter 
period will present further challenges to resources with the increase in respiratory 
related illness.  
 
The Acting Director (Strategy) Manchester Local Care Organisation representative 
provided an update on the work of the LCO that has continued throughout the 
pandemic. Reference was made to the importance of health and wellbeing of LCO 
staff and accessing annual leave. Reference was also made to the work being done 
to support the vaccination programme and the targeted approach for the take-up of 
the vaccine which has included bespoke invites, mass delivery of leaflets to homes 
and doorstep engagement and the use of social media. Work in supporting hospitals 
has been vital to ensure that people being discharged to the right place. 
 
In response to a question on the use of the learning achieved during pandemic it was 
reported that the Vaccination Board would meet to consider how to use the learning 
in planning for the delivery of the booster programme. The point was made that the 
increase in communication and collaboration between all sectors has demonstrated 
what can be achieved and importance that this is built on for the future. 
 
The Chair thanked the Board for the comments made.   
 
Decision 
 
1. To support the ongoing implementation of the area Action Plan  
 
2. To note the presentation. 
 
3. To acknowledge the work of all partners and sectors and to thank everyone 

involved in implementation of the vaccination programme. 
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